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September 2020 

 

 
 

Dear Friends, 

One of the very positive outcomes of this hard Corona-time is affirmation of 

the truth that the church is the people and NOT the building. Yes ï we miss 

the building ï good to have that safe place where we can gather together and 

to which we can invite others. But we have remained óTHE CHURCHô ï 

Godôs people ï caring for one another - worshipping together, albeit apart  - 

looking out for our community through InterACT and increasingly through 

those óTwenty Minute Time-Outsô.  
 

As we begin to ease out of lockdown we are looking forward to seeing one 

another ï properly seeing one another ï once again.  We donôt know exactly 

how this will look but we are planning a Thursday óDrop-inô and an 

afternoon service.  A short time to gather together to listen for Godôs Word, 

to think and to pray.  Is this something you would appreciate? It would be 

helpful for us to have your thoughts ï why not call, text, message or e-mail 

me?  Then watch this space! 
 

Meanwhile we continue to ZOOM:  Sundays at 10.45am ï doors open from 
10.15am.  Click on the link ï and you will be admitted fom the ówaiting 

roomô.   Also Café Zoom Drop-in on Thursdays 11 ï 12 noon. And 

Thursday Prayers which start at 7.30pm doors open at 7.15pm. The links 

are sent out each week ï email and Facebook or call me, 07752904317. 
 

Please also note that on Wednesday 2nd September we have a ZOOM  

Mission and Care Meeting at 7.30 pm and on Saturday 12th September a 

Synod Coffee Morning ï see the back page for details. 
 

Underlying all we undertake at this time is the deep sadness of Peterôs sudden 

death. In this moment let us pause, and reflect, on Peterôs life of discipleship 

and witness among us. Last month Peter closed his famous reflections saying 

óé. God, I believe is the power, an internal reality, which gives life, is the 

source of love, and which calls into being all that we can be. It is we that, 

quite naturally, love God, and therefore our óneighbourô (patient, family, 

outcast), wherein we might find that same God.ô   Peter we will miss you.                  
 

 

In love and peace, Angela  
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FAMILY AND FRIENDS 
 

Where there is tender care and love, God is present 
 

It is with great sadness that we record the sudden death of Peter Craske; 

life-long member; Church Treasurer; Management and Property 

Convener; past President of the Stainbeck Players; actor and the list goes 

on.  We hope that at some point in the future we will all be able to come 

together to celebrate Peterôs life.  At this time we hold Joan, his wife, 

and Sarah, Elanor and Lucy and their respective families in our 

thoughts and prayers.  Our love and prayers go also to Doreen and Peter 

Moore, Irene and Ernie McGeorge ï Peterôs sisters and their families 

and Heather Craske Peterôs sister-in-law.  It was lovely to see all the 

family at our Zoom worship on Sunday. 
 

We continue to hold in prayer Georgina Bainbridge, Carol OôNeile 

and Mimie Nanseu all in hospital. Also, Esther Faye who is struggling 

with on-going health problems and Janet, her Mum, who is on a phased 

return to work as she recovers from COVID-19. Our love to you all. 
 

We will continue to think of all those who have on-going health issues 

within our Church Family and the local community and who are at this 

point in time finding things difficult ï GOD LOVES YOU ALL. 
 

We send congratulations to all the young people within our Church 

Family who have anxiously been waiting for their óAô level and GCSE 

results.  We hope you were awarded with the results that you needed to 

further your education.  We realise that this year has been stressful for 

you, including your teachers.  We send our love and prayers to every one 

of you and wish you well for your future. 
 

Florence Wilson and Mavis Beaumont send their love to everyone. 

 

 

Birthday Congratulations in September go to 

five people, two of whom will be celebrating special birthdays! 
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There will be a Service of Thanksgiving for Peter, held at Stainbeck 

Church, on Monday 7th September at 1.30 pm. 

Due to the current restrictions in this COVID time 

numbers will be limited, social distancing observed, 

masks worn and no singing.  See Peterôs own article 

(page 5), outlining the requirements as we look at re-

opening our church buildings. 
 

It seems that once again we will have to wait for that 

time when we can celebrate, reminisce, remember, 

share stories and perhaps even hug one another 

again.  These are strange times which would have been unthinkable a 

year ago.   
 

It is hard to express our sadness at Peterôs sudden death and his loss to 

family, friends, church and community is immeasurable ï in so many 

ways.  
 

On a practical level for our Church Family, it is important that we cover 

some of the responsibilities he held for us. These are wide-ranging and 

I am wondering if we have members out there who might feel called to 

provide support ï even if only for an interim period.  
 

Importantly we need someone to hold / manage the Church Accounts 

while we find a new treasurer. They are computerised, payments made 

through BACS, and well ordered. This would entail payments being 

made and money received.  This could be a time-limited appointment ï 

the need is URGENT.  Meanwhile we are grateful to Hilary Wilson  

(07951 481704) who will be responsible for cash offerings, cheques and 

envelopes during this interim period. Please give her a call. 
 

In due course we will also need a Booking Officer; regular bookings are 

currently few and more manageable now our building has been re-

ordered. This person would be responsible for overseeing Hiring 

Agreements and any issues arising. New bookings are made after 

consultation with Minister / and or Elders.  We would also welcome any 

new members for our Property Committee.  Any knowledge about 

buildings, construction, practical issues would be wonderful. We have a 

good team.  We also have an excellent cleaner ï thank you Glenn Riley 

ï especially for keeping us safe at this time.           Angela 
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TOGETHER ï YET APART? 
 

MOVING ON 
 

óStainbeck Churchô is the Faith 

Community which meets in 

óStainbeck Churchô, the building. 

Covid 19 is showing that the building 

is less important than, perhaps, we 

thought. The life of the Faith 

Community exists very much outside 

the building, for example, in the 

practice of pastoral care. Even worship, 

followed by coffee and a chat, can 

thrive on-line as Zoom demonstrates 

each week. But you only have to walk 

through the front door of the church to 

become aware of what we are missing, 

and certainly care for the community 

benefits from a physical meeting place. 

 

Covid 19 arrived at the end of a year in which the building was renewed 

and reordered. The hope was that we were poised to renew the Faith 

Community. We are financially secure. We can afford to make that 

subtle change from Community Centre Church to a Church which will 

become the Christian Centre for the Community. We could look 

forward to a time when every activity in the building above Angels 

Nursery would be directed towards the strengthening of faith, or the 

development, in partnership with the community, of Christian action. 

Covid 19 put that vision on hold. Or 

did it?  
 

We are apart, yet together, perhaps 

closer than before. And whatever 

happens next year, it wonôt be routine. 

In all ways, 2019 seems to have been a 

Godsend. Passing over 2020, where 

will 2021 end? 
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THE RISK OF INFECTION 
 

With all this in mind, I think itôs fair to look at óEmerging into the ónew 

normalô, (URC Synod Moderators). For each one of us, the ónew 

normalô means living with Covid 19. The option of hibernation is not 

open to us, so we each have to work out the benefits of engaging with 

the world as against the risk of what, tragically for many, has meant the 

loss of life. How can we do that? 

 

Erin Bromage is an American Professor who has written a very good 

blog at  

https://www.erinbromage.com/post/the-risks-know-them-avoid-them  . 

 

The key insight is that the risk of catching coronavirus depends on the 

level of exposure to the virus multiplied by the length of time you are 

exposed. Social distancing is all 

about ensuring a brief exposure. A 

supermarket is relatively safe since 

there is a lot of air (low level of 

exposure), and most people donôt 

stay longer than an hour. Wherever 

you go, the risk depends on how 

many people are in the space, what 

the airflow is like, and how long you stay there. A well-ventilated room, 

with few people, is a low risk. Outdoors is even lower. As ever ï wash 

your hands; stop touching your face. 

 

PERSONAL VULNERABILITY 
 
Then there is the risk, if you become infected, of the severity of the 

illness. Anyone, over 70, even if fit and well, is now categorised as 

óclinically vulnerableô. The BMJ has worked out a points system for 

vulnerability. Between 70-79 your age scores 4; the score is 6 if you are 

80 or over. One point is added if you are male, another if you are 

diabetic, and one if you are obese, or have asthma or angina. A score of 

6 or over suggests high risk, an indication that you should continue to 

participate in church life from your home, according to the URC. 

https://www.erinbromage.com/post/the-risks-know-them-avoid-them
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GOING TO CHURCH 
 

Can we make a visit to Church as safe as 

interacting with your one other household? 

(A support bubble where one other adult 

living alone joins another household, also 

counts as one household). 

 

To do this, basic precautions must be 

followed: washing hands frequently, 

wearing a mask, and maintaining social 

distance wherever possible, even from 

members of your chosen other household. 

And then: 

 

 

1. Entering church is to pass through what is known as a ópinch pointô 

(a narrow gate?). Everyone must enter in single file, with social 

distancing, between households. 
 

2. You must use the hand sanitizer on 

entering. 
 

3. The seating will be on the vinyl, non-

fabric chairs.  
  

4. Depending on the numbers expected, 

the chairs will be in the usual rows, but 

with alternate rows removed. You will 

be able to sit with your household or in 

your bubble but maintain social distance 

from anyone else. 
 

5. There will be no singing of hymns, at 

least not out loud. 
 

6. You will need to use hand sanitizer if entering the toilet, and to 

wash your hands on leaving the toilet. 
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7. Interaction with anyone you have 

not arrived with should be limited. 

If attending with one other 

household, wherever possible you 

should try not to engage in 

conversation with anyone outside of 

your group. 
 

8. The service will be shorter than the 

usual Sunday service. 
 

9. It is unlikely, at this time, that coffee 

will be served after the service. 
 

 

AND SOéé 
 

The so-called traditional services have in fact continually changed 

over the years. Zoom services are quite similar in themselves. The 

major change is that the congregation is scattered and yet together. 

There are disadvantages, but also advantages. This is the reason why 

Zoom services are likely to become a permanent part of the life of 

Stainbeck Church, but also the reason why we must begin to take 

small steps towards a ónew normalô, yet traditional, service in 

Stainbeck Church, the building, where we are together, if, at first, 

apart.                                 PLC 
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FOOD FOR THOUGHT 
 

I quite often read the Richard Rhor daily meditations online. On 31st 

July the meditation focussed on love, and a couple of things jumped out 

at me which I would like to share with you. "Let us love one another; 

for love is God and everyone who loves is born of God and knows 

God."  1 John 4 v 7 
 

Later in the meditation Richard added, "Cut off the chain of hate. Project 

the ethic of love to the centre of our lives " 
 

Imagine if everyone across the world adopted the ethic of love, and 

everyone was able to think about others first and curb their anger, greed, 

envy, prejudice, violence, hatred, selfishness .....  Sounds good to me - 

like heaven on earth. What do you think? 

Hilary Wilson 

Eds: The Kingdom of God? [  https://cac.org/email-sign-up/sign-up/ ]  
 

Godôs Kingdom for me can be found in the beauty of Mother Nature and 

especially mountains. I love mountains, wherever - in Wales, Scotland, 

Austria, Norway but in particular one in Switzerland. 
 

Quite a few years ago I went on holiday with the Girl Guides; 

unfortunately, Captain couldnôt take us camping due to health problems, 

so it was Switzerland. Taking three days to get there, travel was slow in 

those days, on arrival we stayed in a small hotel in a village overlooking 

the Jungfrau mountain. 
 

One morning, very early, Captain woke us up and led us to a balcony 

overlooking the gardens. It was pitch dark. And we stood wondering 

why we were standing there. Suddenly across the garden the sky 

lightened, and before our eyes began 

the most spectacular scene. The 

Jungfrau at dawn shrouded in colours 

of pink, red, gold clouds against the 

blue sky and the white of the snow.; a 

sight so beautiful never seen since and 

never forgotten. Godôs work of 

wonder.        Betty Bennison 

 

https://cac.org/email-sign-up/sign-up/
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AFTER EIGHTS óTIME OUTô 
 

Setting a date in January for a picnic in August may seem a little 

foolhardy but that is what the After Eights did. We watched the lovely 

weeks of early summer go by, many of us enjoyed green park walks 

separately or in our bubbles and looked forward to being able to meet up 

and walk together. August came and so did the rain, fierce forecasts of 

storms. óWe will still meet on 19th in Meanwood as long as rain is not 

actually fallingô - and it wasnôt! 

 

Nine of us set off for our gentle stroll beside the beck, across the bridge 

over the fast flowing waterfall and up the path to the picnic tables set 

conveniently apart in the little green field and there we chatted. 

 

We remembered together with affection 

our friend Peter, thinking of times shared 

with him and we thought of his family. 

We caught up on our lockdown stories 

and shared ways in which we had all 

coped and it was so good to be together. 

We all appreciated this beautiful green, 

wooded ówildô space. An oasis of calm 

right on our doorsteps. 

 

As we finished our picnics the rain began to fall ï but gently and so we 

ambled back between the trees, past the back of the cottages on Hustlers 

Row down the path to the car park and the Three Cottages Café where, 

of course we chatted some more 

over coffee as we sat under a 

big umbrella. 

  

We missed those of our friends 

who were unable to join us but 

are certain that there will be 

other times of good, simple 

After Eights days of friendship.  

Ann 
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MINI MEANWOOD OLYMPICS óTIME OUTô 
 

Mini in name, massive in joy. It was lovely to be back at Woodhouse 

Cricket Club.   
 

Families, socially distanced of course, 

enjoyed being together again ï almost 

like old times.  Visits from Woody and 

Spiderman, balloons, dance, games, 

fun all held together by DJ Dan.  
 

We canôt wait for next year when we 

hope to celebrate our 10th 

Anniversary! 
 

Our thanks as ever to the local policing Teams, our wonderful 

volunteers, Maureen, InterACT and our local churches. 

 

AND THEN THOSE EVERYDAY 
OPPORTUNITIES éé 
 

Encounters happening in so many 

different ways and in many different 

places. Planned and unexpected.  

Garden chats, phone calls, texts, 

WhatsApp, Facetime ï connecting 

us all together. And donôt forget the 

Zoom Drop-in on Thursdays ï and 

Sunday worship.   Look out for updates and new opportunities ï see 

overleaf! 
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Views expressed by individuals are personal and not necessarily those of Stainbeck Church. 

 

Revd Angela Hughes, Minister: 07752904317 

Avril and Brian Bellwood, Church Secretaries: 0113 293 5847 


